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Dear Senator Felzkowski and Representative Sanfelippo, 

 

On behalf of the Psychology Examining Board of the state of Wisconsin, I am writing to express 

the Board’s enthusiastic support for Assembly Bill 63 and Senate Bill 77, an Act to amend 

Wisconsin’s 1994 Psychology statute (Chapter 455).  

 

This bill proposes to revise and update the governing statute for the practice of Psychology in 

several ways that the Board considers to be significant. These important updates include the 

provisions regarding the composition of the Psychology Examining Board, licensure for private 

practice school psychologists, the scope of practice and licensure requirements for the practice of 

psychology in Wisconsin, interim licensure, and continuing education for license holders.  

 

The Board considers this bill to be a modernization of the statute that will have a profoundly 

positive impact for multiple stakeholders within Wisconsin. The Board believes that the citizens 

of Wisconsin will benefit from the increased access to providers of psychological services that 

the provisions of this bill will enable. Employers of psychologists will benefit from increased 

opportunities to attract and retain talented individuals under these revisions. Licensed 

psychologists themselves will benefit from holding their credentials under the “best practices” 

jurisdiction this bill will establish because this will enhance their employment opportunities both 

within Wisconsin and beyond.  

 

The Psychology Examining Board wholeheartedly supports this legislation. 

 
Daniel A. Schroeder, Ph.D. 

Chairperson, Psychology Examining Board 
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Date:   February 17, 2021 

 

To:   Honorable Members of the Wisconsin Senate - Committee on Insurance, Licensing, and 

 Forestry 

 

From:   Jennifer Michels, PhD, ABPP 

 Clinical Psychologist 

 Director of Training – Adult Clinical and Health Psychology Postdoctoral Fellowship 

 Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Health 

 Marshfield Clinic Health System 

 

Re:  Testimony in Support of Senate Bill 77 – Relating to the Practice of Psychology 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide written testimony in support of Senate Bill 77 

regarding the practice of psychology in Wisconsin.  Marshfield Clinic Health System (MCHS) 

employs psychologists as core professionals in our broad efforts to deliver quality behavioral 

health services to our rural patient population.  MCHS supports this bill.  

 

Marshfield Clinic Health System currently has 55 clinic locations and 10 hospitals across WI 

with over 3.5 million patient encounters yearly. We are a national leader in rural health care 

delivery to include providing mental health services in the rural setting.  Our patient 

demographics skew heavily toward older populations.  In fact, 51% of gross charges for the 

organization in FY 2019 were for patients insured by Medicare, which covers patients 65 and 

older.   

 

Senate Bill 77 is important legislation for licensed psychologists in Wisconsin, for psychology 

trainees in residency and postdoctoral training, and for organizations like Marshfield Clinic 

Health System. The bill updates the current psychology licensing statute to incorporate important 

changes in the provision of mental health care services and psychology training occurring over 

the last 27 years since the previous statute became law.  

 

Senate Bill 77 provides important updates to psychology licensing to move psychology trainees 

through the training pipeline more effectively and efficiently.  The bill allows for recognition of 

high quality clinical practicum hours completed during graduate school to be used towards 

accrual of direct training hours for licensure in combination with one year of residency training.  



The bill, in effect, decreases barriers to completion of training, job placement, and clinical 

practice engagement for early career professionals in psychology.  The bill also establishes 

quality standards for online graduate programs to ensure appropriate training and oversight of the 

development of core clinical skills for the profession of psychology.  

 

Senate Bill 77 enhances training opportunities for postdoctoral psychology trainees via 

implementation of provisional licensing.  Unlike other states, Wisconsin currently does not have 

provisional licensing for postdoctoral psychology trainees.  This type of interim licensing is 

common in doctoral level professions such as the provisional license physicians obtain during 

medical residency training.  The provisional license will make it easier for postdoctoral 

psychology trainees to enter the workforce in Wisconsin and provide mental health services to 

our state population while obtaining final supervised training hours for full licensure.  

 

Currently, the MCHS postdoctoral psychology fellowship program can only credential our 

postdoctoral fellows as Qualified Treatment Trainees (QTT) in Wisconsin.  QTTs are permitted 

to provide billable mental health services to only Medicaid patients. QTTs are unable to provide 

mental health treatment to our large population of Medicare patients and to commercially insured 

patients.  In fiscal year 2019, Medicare patients and commercially insured patients comprised 

88% of the total gross medical charges in our health care system.  Medicare and commercially 

insured patients together comprise 68% of total gross charges in Psychiatry and Behavioral 

Health.  Current restrictions on our postdoctoral trainees not only limit patient access to needed 

mental health care but also limit training opportunities for our fellows. 

 

The lack of a provisional license for postdoctoral trainees in psychology results in many trainees 

leaving our state for clinical positions in other states.  Training programs in any postdoctoral 

profession are costly.  Program costs are partially supported by revenue generated by 

provisionally licensed professionals.  Lack of a provisional license for psychology trainees in 

Wisconsin limits expansion of psychology training in organizations like MCHS given the 

financial burden we directly assume for these programs.   

 

I expect that this bill, if signed into law, will increase training opportunities at the postdoctoral 

level for trainees wanting to stay within the state.  The provisional license also holds much 

promise to improve access to mental health care for our state residents. To provide of glimpse of 

the gravity of the shortfall of mental health providers in rural Wisconsin at present, here is data 

reflecting MCHS’s waitlist for mental health care as of last week.  We have never seen waitlists 

for mental health care this extensive. 

 

Referred To Mental Health Specialty: 

Number of patients as of 2/13/2021 

awaiting access for a 1st appointment: 

Adult Medication Management (Psychiatrist) 228 

Child Medication Management (Psychiatrist) 104 

Psychotherapy-Adult (Psychologist or Master’s 

level clinician) 837 

Psychotherapy-Child/Adolescent (Psychologist or 

Master’s level clinician) 398 



 

In summary, Senate Bill 77 provides important updates to Wisconsin’s 27-year-old psychology 

licensing statute.  This bill helps our state address the shortage of qualified mental health 

providers by enabling new graduates to move through the training pipeline to employment and 

clinical practice in service to our state residents more easily.  Provisional licensing in the bill 

facilitates postdoctoral psychology trainees to have broader training experiences for their final 

supervised clinical training hours.  Postdoctoral fellows will be able to provide clinical services 

to Medicare and commercially insured patients in addition to Medicaid patients, helping state 

residents access mental health care.  Finally, the provisional license encourages new psychology 

graduates to stay in Wisconsin after graduation and establish clinical practice versus departing 

for other states that offer more favorable practice conditions for early career psychologists.  

 

Thank you for your consideration of Senate Bill 77.  This bill maintains quality standards in 

psychology training, improves efficiency in the psychology training pipeline in Wisconsin, and 

improves mental health care access for Wisconsin residents at a critical time.  Your time and 

attention to this important bill is appreciated.  If you have any questions following the public 

hearing, please do not hesitate to contact me at 715-387-5744. 

 
 
 



 

 

 

TO: The Honorable Members of the Assembly Committee on Health 

FROM: Heather M. Smith, PhD, ABPP-CG 
Associate Professor 
Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Medicine 
Medical College of Wisconsin 

DATE:  February 17, 2021 

RE: Testimony in Support of Assembly Bill 63, Relating to the Practice of Psychology 
 

 
The Medical College of Wisconsin (MCW) respectfully requests your support for Assembly Bill 63 (AB 
63), legislation which will modernize Wisconsin’s psychology laws, while removing barriers to providing 
high quality mental healthcare for patients in Wisconsin. 
 
AB 63 allows for the updating of the Wisconsin licensure provisions to bring them into accord with the 
psychology licensing laws of the majority of other states. One of the current law’s primary short-comings 
is that the requirement for an internship is not part of, or even allowed, under the state statute.  
However, a year-long, full-time clinical internship is a minimum training standard for psychologists that 
is recognized by all professional organizations within the field, including the American Psychological 
Association, as well as by the licensing laws of other states.  This bill addresses that deficiency.  
 
The bill also greatly enhances the training and retention of licensed psychologists in Wisconsin, while 
streamlining the process for graduates to obtain the license.  Unlike other states, Wisconsin law does 
not allow for provisional licensing of post-doctoral applicants.  This type of provisional licensing is 
analogous to the interim license a physician obtains for a medical residency training program.   
 
Unfortunately, the lack of an interim license results in most post-doctoral psychologists leaving 
Wisconsin for paid positions out-of-state, where they are recognized by payor sources, and therefore 
are financially supported by the revenue generated while performing as provisionally licensed providers. 
The lack of an interim license is a significant barrier for MCW and other healthcare systems with regards 
to expanding post-doctoral psychology fellowship training programs and in retaining high quality recent 
graduates.    
 
Under the bill however, the provisional licensing would create a revenue stream enabling healthcare 
systems to offset the expenses of employing recently graduated psychologists in the process of 
obtaining any remaining required supervised experience and/or awaiting successful passing of the EPPP. 
 



Through this fundamental change to the psychologist license, MCW will be more likely to retain our 
high-caliber graduates long term and to enhance the overall supply of providers for mental healthcare in 
Wisconsin.  
 
In addition, by allowing practicum experiences to be included in the required training hours for 
licensure, the bill will enable graduates to more quickly enter the workforce, thereby providing essential 
access to high quality mental healthcare more efficiently. 
 
In sum, AB 63 vastly improves our existing psychology licensing law by modernizing its outdated 
elements, addressing the state’s paucity of highly trained mental health providers by allowing new 
graduates to move through the licensure process more swiftly, expanding access to high quality mental 
healthcare throughout the state, and improving the retention of new doctoral psychologists in 
Wisconsin after graduation. 
 
Thank you again for your time, attention, and consideration.  If you have any questions following the 
conclusion of today’s public hearing, please do not hesitate to contact Nathan Berken, Director of 
Government Relations at MCW, at 414.955.8217 or nberken@mcw.edu.   
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